
OFFICE OF THE CITY CLERK 


REPORT 

TO THE HONORABLE VlAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL 

DATE: June 15, 2OJ5 REPORT NO.: 05-05 

SUBJECT: SCHEDULIf-IG A RUN - OFF ELECTIOI\l FOR MAYOR 

ISSUE 

At the City Council meeting on May 2, 2005, the City Clerk was directed to return at a later dat~ .. · 
to discuss the issue of sch;duling a run-off election for lVIayor. This was suggested because of . 

·the possibility that the governor would call a special statewide election for November 8, 2005, in 
which case the run-off election could be consolidated with that election for cost savings. As you 
are aware, the Governor has now called the special statewide election. Therefore, the City 
Council has the option to CJnsolidate the run-off election with that special election. 

Alternately, the Council mcy call a stand-alone run-off election. We have learned from the 
Registrar of Voters, however, that the 49 day timeframe for scheduling a special run-off election, 
which is contained in the Nunicipal Code, is not feasible. Therefore, if a stand-alone election is 
called, the Clerk would reCJmmend that it be held on September 27, 2005. This is 63 days after 
the July 26 special primary election and allows the Registrar sufficient time to adequately 
prepare for the election. 

As you are aware, the Registrar of Voters has estimated that a stand-alone city-wide election 
will cost nearly $3 million. After conferring with the Registrar this past week, it is clear there 
would be substantial cost savings if the city were to consolidate with the November 8 special 
statewide election. The county's cost estimate for the election on November 8 is $6.5 million. 
There are currently three statewide measures which have qualified for the ballot and others are 
pending. There could be cs many as 8 statewide measures. Costs are pro-rated among 
participating jurisdictions in a consolidated election. Therefore, even if there are only three 
statewide measures on the November 8 ballot, the Registrar estimates that the city's portion of 
the election costs would be under $1 million. With 6 statewide measures on the ballot, the city's 
costs would be closer to $500,000. This is a potential cost savings of $2.5 million. Because of 
these SUbstantial savings, the City Clerk is recommending the city consolidate a run-off election, 
if needed, with the statewide special election. 
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Under state law, the Registrar of Voters has 28 days to complete the canvass of returns following any 
election. The increasing use of absentee ballots by voters, and a growing tendency return them to the 
polls on Election Day, has resulted in election results being processed several days following the day of 
the election. Additionally, the city has had a number of extremely close elections in the recent past. If an 
election is close, it may take the full 28 days to determine which candidates would participate in a run off 
election. With only 49 cays between a primary and a run-off, if this were to be the case, it would result in 
only 21 days for typesetting, translation and printing of ballots for the election. This factor, in and of itself, 
is sufficient to suggest the need to allow more time between a city-wide primary and a city-wide run-off 
election. 

Additionally, state law allows voters to cast their ballots beginning 29 days before an election. Arso, in 
accordance with the Federal Voting Rights Act and a recent agreement with the Department of Justice, 
ballots in San Diego County must be translated and provided in Spanish, Tagalog and Vietnamese. The 
result is the need for a significantly longer time period to prepare and print ballots. 

Given the factors discussed above, the City Clerk recommends that the City Council consolidate a 
Special Mayoral run-off election, if needed, with the statewide special election on November 8, 2005. 
Alternately, the City Clerk recommends that the Council call a stand-alone run-off election to be held on 
September 27, 2005, 63 days after the special primary election. Either action could be accomplished with 
the adoption of an election ordinance specifying that a special run-off election could be consolidated with 
a special statewide election, or calling a stand-alone run-off election for September 27,2005. In the near 
future, the City Clerk will also prepare amendments to the Municipal Code to codify provisions consistent 
with the longer timeframe, for filling vacancies in the office of the Mayor or the City Attorney. 

SUMMARY 

The City Clerk will present this report to the City CouncH on June 21 for consideration of scheduling a 
special run-off election for Mayor. The governor has called a special statewide election for l\lovember 8, 
2005. Therefore, a special run-off election could be consolidated with that statewide special election. 
Altemately, the City can call a stand-alone run-off election. Although the Municipal Code now specifies 
that this run-off election would be scheduled 49 days after the special primary election, or September 13, 
2005, we have learned from the Registrar of Voters that this 49 day timeframe is not realistfc. Therefore, 
the Clerk would recommend that such a stand-alone election be held on September 27, 2005. 

The City Clerk recommends that that the special run-off election, if needed. be consolidated with the 
statewide special election scheduled for November 8, 2005. because of the significant cost savings. 
Please feel free to contact me or Assistant City Clerk Joyce Lane if you have any questions about this 
matter. 

~Jv 
Charies G. Abdelnour 
City Clerk 

CGA:,IL 

cc; 	 City Attorney 
City Manager 


